Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

January 13, 2014
Memorial Hall
       7:00 pm

Call to Order: Chairman Judd called the meeting to order.  Other members present: John Payne and Bob Manners.

Media Present: Cris Carl, Shelburne Falls Independent; Diane Broncaccio, The Recorder

Acceptance of Minutes: John presented a motion to accept the meeting minutes of December 16, 2013 as presented.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Noteworthy News: 
Keystone Project – is an intensive three day retreat style training at the Harvard Forest in Petersham, MA that will take place April 3rd-April 6th, 2014.  The training focuses on forest ecology and stewardship, wildlife management, and land protection. Keystone Cooperators are seeking three community leaders to attend the valuable training.  Deadline for registration is March 3, 2014.
Department Liaison Reports:
Town Office: Terry Mosher met with Consultant, Deana Prest of Northfield, MA this week to begin a comprehensive review of the town’s personnel policies.  A Loss Control Grant award by the town’s insurer (MIIA) in the amount of $1,750 is funding the project.

Police Department: John reported that the department is running smoothly.

F.R.C.O.G: John reported that the Executive Committee is preparing the FY’2015 budget. 
Highway Department: The highway department dealt with a couple of tough storms in recent weeks.  Selectboard members have received comments from residents; some positive and some negative.  Given the complexity of the storms (snow, sleet, freezing rain & heavy rain); the crew did a fine job overall.
PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD: No comments voiced.

7:15 p.m. Public Hearing RE: Right of First Refusal – Coreen M. Young, Smead Hill Road – Joe read the hearing notice aloud and explained that the purpose of the hearing was to receive comments relative to the value and conservation significance of 2.03 acres of land located along the east side of Smead Hill Road (Assessor’s Map 38, Lot 7) and to decide whether or not the town should exercise or assign its right of first refusal.  Joe opened the hearing up for public comment.

David Schochet, Chairman Open Space Committee reported that members of his Committee made a site visit on December 14, 2013.  They noted that the property is located within the “prime farmland” designation however; the parcel is too small for an agricultural preservation restriction.  Following review of the parcel, the Committee determined that in the absence of any significant Primary or Supporting Values, they recommend that the Town waive its Right of First Refusal.

David also reported that members of the Agricultural Commission deferred any decisions to the Open Space Committee; and the Planning Board, although they did not wish to take a position; agreed with the Conservation Commission findings.
Tom Miner, Conservation Commission reported that his Commission reviewed the parcel on December 7, 2013.  Having seen the parcel and discussed its natural resources, the Commission determined that, in their view, there is no overriding public benefit to the Town exercising its right of first refusal.  The Commission voted unanimously to recommend that the Town relinquish its right of first refusal.

Members of the Board thanked representatives of the Open Space Committee and the Conservation Commission for their input.  Following a brief discussion, John presented a motion to relinquish the town’s right of first refusal.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

7:30 pm Pratt Fundraising Committee RE: Grant Opportunities for Library Restoration: (Donna Liebl, Whit Sanford, and Cynthia Caporaso, Building Committee Chairman) – Before moving forward with any grant applications, the Arms Library Association felt that members of the Select Board should agree on a funding strategy that will strengthen the Association’s chances of receiving funds.  They presented three funding scenarios for the $764,294 project which will include the roof, new windows, masonry work, and drainage.  Ideally, the Association would like the Town to commit $130,000 - $150,000 over a two or three year period.  Somewhat taken aback by the requested dollar amount, John countered with an offer of 10% of the total project cost over three-years; Joe felt comfortable funding $130,000; and Bob was reluctant to discuss any financial contribution until the town’s free cash was certified and the Board knew what the impact of the FY’2015 budget would have on the tax rate.  After a lengthy discussion, everyone agreed that Whit should begin the grant writing process with the expectation that the Board will have developed funding proposal for town meeting to consider before March 7th.  
OLD BUSINESS:

Proposed Police Department Relocation – John had nothing to report.

West County Food Pantry RE: Use of Cowell Gym – Members of the Select Board met with West County Food Pantry representative Dino Schnelle and Recreation Director, Emily Crehan to tour the area of Cowell Gym that the Food Pantry is interested in renting.  Members agreed that the proposal put forth by the Food Pantry is a good one and the Board is interested in moving forward. The Food Pantry will submit a proposal by mid-February with the hopes that the Program will be set-up and operational in mid-March.

Adoption of 2014 Community Development Strategy Document - At the request of Breezeway Farm Consulting, Bob presented a motion for the following actions relating to the town’s 2014 Community Development Strategy document and the 2014 CDBG application:
1.  To adopt our target area as
· Downtown Target Area (Census Tract 415.02, Block Group 4), as part of the Town Target Area and;
· The entire Town of Shelburne (Census Tract 415.02, Blocks 1 and 4).

2.  To adopt the “Priority Projects List” as included in the Community Development      

     Strategy

3.  To adopt the Community Development Strategy document as a whole.

4.  Further, the Board of Selectmen authorizes the Chairman to sign all CDBG documents
     required for the 2014 application.

5.  And further, the Board of Selectmen hereby authorizes the Chairman to enter into 

     Interlocal Agreements with Buckland and Colrain for the 2014 CDBG application.

John Payne seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

FCRHRA RE: Revolving Loan Program – Following months of dialogue and proposed revisions to the Housing Rehabilitation Loan Agreement members of the Board feel that charges established by the FCRHRA for managing the program are too high (18% of the loan to cover program costs; 6% of the loan to cover administrative costs; and 2% of loan proceeds to cover accounting, reporting and loan modifications).  FCRHRA Executive Director, Robin Sherman has indicated that the fees are non-negotiable.  Following a brief discussion John presented a motion to decline FCRHRA’s offer to participate in the revolving loan program this year; the decision is a result of costs associated with managing the program.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Parking Restriction Notification – Following one final consultation with the Highway Superintendent and the Police Chief, Joe reported that he will purchase and install one blue light in the area of Bridge and Main Street to notify residents when a parking restriction is in effect providing that WMECO can identify a nearby utility pole that be used to energize the light.  If the light is effective, Joe will evaluate the need to install additional lights in the coming year.

Glacial Potholes Engineering Study – Joe reported that he will not be seeking $25,000 in fiscal year 2015 for an engineering study for proposed development of the glacial pothole area. Because the town has so many pressing financial demands, he will focus on appointing an advisory committee after town meeting.  To date, Margaret Payne, Dan Fluerial, and Carolyn Wheeler have agreed to serve.
NEW BUSINESS:

FRCOG RE: District Local Technical Assistance Funding – The FRCOG received District Local Technical Assistance funding from the Department of Housing and Community Development to help municipalities with regional sharing of services and/or planning for growth.  The FRCOG asked Town Boards and Committees to submit a list of potential projects to be considered.  As a result, Selectboard members received four requests: 

Planning Projects:


1. Board of Health: provide homeowners/landowners with information on best 

    
    practices to protect water supplies.

2. Planning Board: by-law development relating to “solar” and “cluster 


    
   development.

Regional Projects:


1. Sweetheart Feasibility Project: Feasibility study to determine community, 
 
    
    demographic and social needs of West County with a particular focus on the 
  
    
    towns of Ashfield, Buckland, and Shelburne; the Sweetheart’s potential to meet 
    
    these needs; costs of construction building code requirements; identify funding 

    
    opportunities; and plan and timeline.

2. Shelburne Falls Area Partnership: Identify artists, galleries, and businesses 

    
    located across West County region that are currently not engages in the cultural 
    
    district.

After reviewing each project request, John presented a motion to prioritize the “Planning” projects in the order in which they appear above on the DLTA request form.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
In a subsequent motion, John recommended that the Board prioritize the “Regional” projects in the order in which they appear above on the DLTA request form.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Sweetheart Restaurant Property Discussion – While considering potential locations for the police department and/or town hall staff, John had the opportunity to tour the Sweetheart property with the owner, Police Chief, Steve Walker and Senior Center Director, Cathy Buntin. For a variety of reasons the space does not work for the police department nor did he feel it would work for town hall staff.  However, John does believe that the space would serve as an excellent solution for the Senior Center.  He presented the concept to the Council on Aging Board earlier this week and they unanimously endorsed the pursuit of that location as their new home.  John envisions the Senior Center being the core user with a variety of other programs sharing the space.  Both Joe and Bob agreed that it would be nice to see the structure revitalized.
FY’14 CDBG Award RE: Community Action West County Emergency Food Pantry Proposal – Community Action was sole proposer in response to the Town’s Request for Proposals for Social Service activities to serve the low and moderate income of residents of the towns of Shelburne, Colrain, and Buckland.  John Ryan of Breezeway Farm recommended that the Board accept Community Action’s proposal in the amount of $50,000 pending the receipt of the 2014 CDBG grant.  John presented a motion to accept Community Action’s proposal for West County Food Pantry Services for the towns of Buckland, Colrain, and Shelburne pending receipt of CDBG funding.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
CORRESPONDENCE:

Shelburne Taxpayer RE: Condition of Rural Roads verses the Village – the Board received an anonymous letter alleging that the Highway Department does not treat the rural roads in the same manner as the Village area.  The writer states that rural roads are always snow and ice packed and sand is sparse in the travel lanes.  Joe encouraged the writer of the letter to give him a call.  Board members agreed that the last storm was particularly challenging however, they felt that the crew did a fine job.
PUBLIC COMMENT:

Whit Sanford asked if the Long Range Planning Committee was making any progress.  Both Joe and John indicated that the Committee is hard at work assessing each of the town owned buildings.

ADJOURNMENT: Bob presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:33pm.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Mosher

Town Administrator

